
Mr. David Miedema 
UND Alumni Office 

Dear Dave: 

1330 Morning Glory Place 
Vista, CA 92084 
February 18 1994 

Enclosed is a copy of my memoir - Surviving the Thirties
which I wish to donate to UND. This is given with the 
expectation that it will be made available to UND students 
and researchers. 

It is impossible to predict who may be interested in reading 
the text, but who knows, a student scanning its contents may 
focus on the words Chinch bugs. He or she becomes intrigued 
with the thought that growing up a North Dakotan may have 
been influenced by these critters, and an idea for a term 
paper is born. A student from off the farm thinks of farming 
involving large machines with airconditioned cabs. He gets 
interested in reading about farming operations in the 1870's 
when an ancestor walked 14 miles per crop year for each acre 
of small grains raised. Most of this mileage behind a team 
of oxen or horses who supplied a brand of airconditioning 
that didn't impact the ozone layer. Then moving on to his 
Great-Grandfather's farming years he learns that wheat 
brought as little as 38 cents per bushel during the 
Thirties. Assuming that there was a crop since these were 
also the Dust Bowl years. Student may decide that farming 
now isn't so bad after all. 

In writing my memoir I found it necessary to incorporate 
material from my father's papers so that I could make sense 
of our family's financial situation during the Thirties. The 
result is a Cervenka family history dating from 1870 thru 
1939. By researching Dad's records I gained a profound 
respect for what he accomplished under very adverse 
circumstances. At age 20 his back was permanently damaged in 
an accident which also shattered his future on the Iowa 
farm. He retrained for a business career and successfully 
raised a large family during very hard financial times. 

Surviving The Thirties is a tribute to the memory of my 
father/ Frank J. Cervenka/ who made it possible for 5 of 
his children to attend UND, even during the depths of the 
Great Depression. 

Sincerely, 

Adolph J. Cervenka 



SURVIVING THE THIRTIES 

A.J. Cervenka 
1991 

Having exceeded my Biblical full term of 3 score and 10 
years, I felt motivated to write about the old days, as my 
Dad had done. For a topic I selected the decade of the 
1930's since this was a truly historic era. It was the time 
of the Great Depression when the country was a disaster 
financially, and of the Dust Bowl years when it seemed that 
all of the Midwestern topsoil would be blown away. From my 
grandchildren's perspective the Thirties are ancient 
history, but for me they are vivid memories since these were 
my formative years, ages 9 to 19. However, I found that I 
couldn't limit my writing to this time period since the way 
we survived the Thirties was greatly influenced by events 
which took place decades earlier. 

The Great Depression began in this country with the stock 
market collapse in October of 1929, and lasted until the 
World War Two years of the 1940's. Paper fortunes were made 
in the stock market by speculators who could buy stock on 
margin. When the market collapsed they lost not only their 
invested cash, but also their remaining resources. 
Newspapers reported speculators jumping out of windows and· 
unemployed stock brokers selling apples on street corners. 

Tariffs were impose~ on imported goods to protect domestic 
industries. Foreign countries retalliated, and international 
trade slowed. Industries cut back on production, and 
factory workers were laid off. The national unemployment 
rate rose to 25 percent. There was minimal unemployment 
insurance, and people were hungry. Long bread lines formed 
at local charities. 

Banks failed when borrowers couldn't repay loans. Depositors 
mobbed the streets around banks which had closed their 
doors. People lost their money since there was no Government 
deposit insurance program. 

The Great Depression hit the farmers directly since grain 
prices fell. Then in addition rainfall was belOW normal in 
the Midwestern and Western states. Farmland which probably 
should not have been plowed in the first place dried. up and 
was eroded by the wind. Millions of tons of topsoil were 
blown off the prairies forming dust clouds which blocked the 
sun. Farmers went broke and Okies moved to California. Not 
all ex-farmers moved West, the majority moved to town which 
added to the unemployment rolls. They survived as best they 
could doing part-time work as farm laborers and on public 
Ivorks. 
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This was a time of general dissatisfaction with the action 
or inaction to deal with the economy at the National level. 
Herbert Hoover became a scapegoat since he was President 
when it happened. He was defeated in 1932 by Franl{lin D. 
Roosevelt who gave us the New Deal programs which were of 
the pump-priming variety. WPA, CCC, ERA etc. programs 
provided work for the unemployed and helped businesses to 
survive. 

The Great Depression impacted the entire industrialized 
world. Germany was particularly hard hit since it was forced 
to pay reparations to the victors of WWI. The Nazi party 
seized power, and Hitler became Chancellor. Germany rearmed 
and invaded Poland to start WWII. 

So much for background, now what did the start of the Great 
Depression mean to me personally? First of all, I was 9 
years old in October 1929 when the stock marked collapsed. 
Dad did not invest in stocks, so I heard nothing. But I do 
remember hearing that the Pisek bank was broke, and I 
expected to see a crack in the bank building. The farm 
problem I was more aware of. Dust clouds that formed gave 
the appearance of impending thunderstorm. Occasionally a few 
drops of rain did fall, and they formed mud balls which left 
black streaks on the side of the house. In addition to the 
dust clouds there were clouds of grasshoppers. These were 
easy to catch and we learned that by squeezing the kneejoint 
their leg would come off. 

Our family survived the Thirties as well as any in Pisek. We 
may have been poor by today's standards of material goods, 
but we had the essentials. We were adequately housed, fed, 
clothed, and educated. In addition we were given the 
opportunity for education beyond the Pisek High School 
level. Or we could have farmed Dad's land as he hoped at 
least one of his sons would do. 

It all seems quite improbable that Dad managed to do as well 
by us as he did if you look superficially at his personal 
situation. At the start of the Depression in 1929 Dad was 
50 years old, with a family of 7 kids aged 5 to 17. His 
education was quite limited. He was hard of hearing and was 
partially crippled. His command of English was poor and 
Czech remained his best means of communication. 

Dad was a partner with his brother in-law, W.F. Lovcik. 
I'll digress a bit just to clarify the matter of names. I 
call my father Dad in this writeup since thatls the present 
term. However, at home he was Tatfnek. Mother wasn't Mom, 
she was Maminka. Dad's sister Mary 1111 call aunt Mary, but 
she was Kmott'i'cJ{a, which means godmother. W. F. Lovc ik was 
Kmot~i'~ek, our godfather. His first name was Wenzel, but he 
went by W.F. Just among us boys, Stanley, Joe, and me, he was 
Kmote. 
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Dad and W.F ran a general store in Pisek, and since I 
worked there part and full-time, I know that this was no 
goldmine during the Depression. If Dad had been paying off 
mortgages on his house and business, he may have gone broke. 
The farms were also no big source of cash due to low prices 
when there was a crop. So the question of how Dad got 
himself situated as well as he did to survive the Thirties 
remained a mystery to me, and I decided to research the 
background material that was available to me for answers. 

Dad wrote two sets of memoirsl both mainly about his early 
life in Iowa. The first set, written when Dad was 61, 
contains specific details regarding historically important 
events and dates. Lamona and Frank edited and typed his 
notes which then became part of a family package to our 
folks on their 50th wedding anniversary, Nov.1S, 1960. We 
"kids" wrote up our memoirs of Pisek days, and these were 
included in the package. 

The second set was written in 1960 when Dad was 81. At that 
time his memory of recent events wasn't too good, but he 
remembered well his boyhood days. I found these remembrances 
to be particularly interesting since little effort was made 
by brother Joe to improve on Dad's grammar or spelling. 

The third source of information is the paperwork from 
transactions in the store and farm business which I 
inherited when we heirs divided what was left of Mom's 
estate. Included are deeds, records of notes due, etc. which 
were pertinent to my understanding of Dad's business world. 
I could not get a complete insight, but I got a general feel 
for how the business fared over the years, when he was able 
to make investments I and how much the investments were. 

What I was searching for in reviewing the information was 
the financial basis for Dad's success in getting us through 
the Depression. Since Dad was disabled at age 20, his folks 
must have been financial secure enough to support him 
through his recovery, and to send him to business school. I 
remembered Dad saying that he borrowed $4000. from his folks 
when he bought his interest in the store. What follows is a 
glimpse into the farming world of my grandparents. 

1870 - 1899 
My grandmother, Anna Ryant, and my grandfather, Joseph 
Cervenka emigrated (separately) from Bohemia to the USA in 
1870. Grandma's sister Mary and her husband Frank Vavrosky 
emigrated to Iowa two years earlier. Just before the planned 
departure date for America, Grandma's mother died. On our 
trip to Czechoslovakia in 1985, Helen, Margaret, Joe, and I 
visited the gravesite of great-grandma Ryant. 
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Grandma and Grandpa Cervenka were married in 1873 in Iowa. 
She was 30, he was 28. With $600 they had saved from working 
for others they bought 40 acres of land from the Vavroskys. 
The Vavroskys also loaned them a team of oxen and farm 
implements. Grandpa bought a one-room house which he moved 
to the farm. Of the 40 acres of land, about 20 acres was 
cultivated, mainly for growing wheat and other small grains. 

In addition to raising crops and livestock, they were 
raising kids. 
Mary (Lovcik) 
Anna (Janousek) 
Frank (Dad) 
Barbara (Nyman) 
Kate (Kolar) 

was born in 1874 

Philip 
I make a point of noting 
needed to help with work 
raising all these kids. 

II 

" 
11 

11 

II 

1877 
1879 
1881 
1883 
1886 

these births 
in the field 

since Grandma was 
while bearing and 

The grain business was poor the first few years due to an 
infestation of Chinch bugs which destroy wheat plants. In 
the late 1870's farmers in Iowa were pUlling up stakes for 
other states, including North Dakota. Grandpa didn't have 
the money to move, so he stayed and they survived on their 
cattle and poultry business. The Frank Vavroskys moved to 
Walsh County, ND (Pisek area). 

Things improved on the farm by 1885 when Grandpa was able to 
buy 80 acres of additional land for $1500, with $500 down 
and a ten year mortgage. The main reason for the upturn in 
farm fortunes in Iowa was that they switched from wheat to 
corn and hog raising. Corn and hogs go together. If a farmer 
thinks that hog prices will go up, he feeds the corn to the 
hogs. Otherwise he sells the corn. It takes X number of 
pounds of corn to produce a pound of pig, and this is 
figured into the corn/hog ratio. This ratio is to Iowa farmers 
what Dow/Jones is to stockmarket followers. 

By 1893 the farm debt was paid off, and they had $800 to put 
down on another 80 acres at a purchase price Of $2500 to be 
paid off in 5 years. In 1893 Grandpa was farming 200 acres, 
and he had a 14 year old son (Dad) helping full time. The 
older girls probably did some field work as well. 

By 1899 the farm debt was paid off, and Grandpa had saved 
$800. He used $500 of this to have a new barn built. It was 
this barn that Dad was painting when he had his accident 
which permanently damaged his back. The $500 for a barn 
gives you a feel for what money would buy back then. The 
barn was 42 X 44 ft. and 25 ft. high, to house a hayloft. 
The cost per square foot of floorspace works out to 27 
cents. 
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Before I complete my grandparents farming story, I should 
give you a feel for what farm operations were li]<e when all 
the work was done with muscle power - animal and hman. Take 
for instance the job of plowing land with a team of horses 
and a single furrow plow as Dad called it. I had seen this 
operation done on a small scale plowing gardens in Pisek. 
The plowman has the reins over his neck, and both hands are 
occupied keeping the plow balanced and on line. He commands 
the horses by voice. Gee, Haw, etc. A plow turns over about 
a one foot swat of soil, so to plow one acre of land, horses 
and plowman walk 8 miles. After the plowing is done, the 
clumps of soil are broken up with a harrow, and grain is 
seeded with a drill. In Grandpa's time, this meant more 
walking. 

Harvest involved cutting the grain with a Reaper which 
bunched the stalks as well. The bunches, were then tied in 
bundles by hand, using the grain stalks as rope. The bundles 
were then stood on end in shocks for further drying before 
they were hauled to the threshing ground. 

Assuming that the harrow, drill, and reaper are 8ft.wide, 
these operations would add 3 miles to be walked. The 
bundling, shocking, loading and hauling would add 3 more. So 
the total is 14 miles walked to grow and harvest an acre of 
wheat or other small grain. 

The threshing operation required a combination of horsepower 
and manpower. six teams of horses hitched to a geared rig 
went around in circles in carousel fashion. Power from 
the rig was transmitted to the threshing machine by a 
tumbling rod. An appropriate name since the horses had to 
step over it. Several men were required to feed the bundles 
into tIle machine, sack the grain, and stack the straw. 

Grandma helped with the field work planting corn by hand, 
and tying bundles during grain harvest. She also helped 
during the haying season since it takes two workers to stack 
hay efficiently. 

Dad's memoirs are filled with examples of the physical side 
of farming a hundred years ago. Some others that impressed 
me included the job of drawing water from a well with a 
bucket at the end of a pole. This provided water for the 
livestock as well as for household use. It was 15 years 
before they had a pump. 

Another is Grandpa building a house starting with 12 inch 
diameter logs which he trimmed by hand to 6 inch boards. 

Dad and Grandma walked 9 miles each way to Spillville. Dad 
did it every day to attend catechism classes, and Grandma 
combined church-shopping trips. She carred up to 15 dozen 
eggs to market and groceries home. 
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There were closer markets than Spillville's, but this was 
the center of the Czech settlement, and this was where their 
church was located. Which reminds me, Dad mentioned that he 
heard Antonin Dvorak playing the organ during church 
service. 

In summary, this is what my grandparents accomplished in 26 
years of farming, from 1873 until 1899, when Dad injured his 
back. 

starting with 40 acres of land, they built it to 200 

Built a new house, barn, granaries, tool sheds, etc. 

Bought more modern farm machinery, including a binder, sulky 
plow, windmill-powered pump, and a springed buggy. 

Raised 6 kids 

Their formula for success was hard work, thrift, and 
investment in land. But it's also important to recognize 
that they got invaluable help from the Vavroskys in getting 
started. Then there was the Chinch bug infestation which 
turned out to be a blessing in disguise for my grandparents. 
With many of their neighbors moving out, land was more 
available and cheaper for those who stayed. Also it hastened 
the switch from wheat to corn farming which was a more 
profitable crop. 

On June 21, 1899, Dad's farming world crashed with his fall 
while painting the barn. One minute he was a strong, healthy 
20 year old on top of a ladder, hurrying to finish the job. 
The next minute he was prone on the ground and he couldn't 
move his legs. No bones were broken, but he was paralyzed 
from the waist down. It was 6 weeks before he could move a 
toe. Recovery was slow, but by the next Spring he was able 
to get around with the use of a cane. 

During his long recovery Dad thought about what he could do 
if he wasn't going to be fit for farming. A position as a 
railroad depot agent appealed to him, but he knew that his 
hearing wasn't too good, and probably not good enough to 
master telegraphy. 

Aunt Mary had gone to North Dakota to work for the Frank 
Vavroskys on their farm near Pisek. In 1893 she married W.F. 
Lovcik who ran the Lovcik Brothers store in Piselc with his 
brother Joseph. 
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1900 - 1909 
These years must have been ones of frustration for Dad when 
it became apparent that he would not recover sufficiently to 
farm. He became involved in the business world when he 
visited the Lovciks in Pisek, and worked briefly in the 
store. While he was there Dad's cousin, F. Vavrosky opened a 
feed and flour store in Edmore, ND with Dad running it. This 
lasted about a year. Dad recognized his lack of background 
in the business world. He went back to Iowa and enrolled in 
the Highland Park Business College in 1905. He completed his 
studies in 1907. 

In 1908 Grandpa retired from farming and rented his land to 
Dad and Philip. To work the land they needed a hired hand, 
so this arrangement didn't last long. Dad sold out to Philip 
for $1200. 

In January, 1909 Dad bought a half-interest in the Lovcik 
Brothers store from Joseph Lovcik. The price was $9300, with 
about one-half in cash required. To raise the downpayment, 
Dad borrowed $4200 from his folks. I don't have any insight 
into the reason for Joseph wanting to sell. The Pisek 100th 
Anniversary book, in 1982, states that Joseph Lovcik was the 
first postmaster in Pisek, and that the location of the 
postoffice was in his store. The date was June, 1887 that 
the postoffice was established, so Joseph had been in 
business in Pisek at least 22 years. He could have wanted a 
change by 1909. 

The original Lovcik Brothers store burned down in the Pisek 
fire of 1904. The property was insured, according to the 
account in the 100th Anniversary of Pisek book, so they were 
ablG to build the present store in the same year. 

with Dad now a partner with his brother-in-law, W.F. Lovcik, 
the business became known as Lovcik & Cervenka, General 
Merchandise. 

1910 - 1919 
To understand why a store in villages like Pisek made 
economic sense, one has to relate to the modes of 
transportation in the early 1900's. This was no longer the 
covered wagon era, but on land the railroad was the only 
practical means for moving freight and passengers large 
distances. The railroad companies built trunklines across 
the country, and then built spur lines from the trunks to 
serve local agricultural areas. The railroads relied heavily 
on agriculture since this was the main industry in the 
Midwest. Farm produce, ~ainly grain and livestock, moved 
from farm to larger cities, and manufactured goods, 
groceries, coal, and other supplies needed for farm and home 
moved the other way. The railroad spur lines had towns 
spaced about 6 miles apart so that farmers could get to town 
by horse in a reasonable time. The spur line that served 
Pisek is the Great Northern Hannah line. It is so named 
since the town of Hannah is at the end of the line. 
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In this situation the merchants had a captive market in the 
farming community since it was too far to go to the next 
town. The only competition came from within the town, and in 
many cases there was no competition for a particular line of 
goods. 

The store that Dad bought into was a brick structure on the 
one business street in Pisek. Other businesses in town 
included grain elevators, bank, taverns, lumberyard, 
hardware, meatmarket, hotel, livery stables, blacksmith 
shops, postoffice, stockyard and railroad depot. 

The store sold general merchandise as it was called, mainly 
groceries, clothing, dry goods, tobacco, and health 
products. The size of the store I remember as being about 50 
feet wide and 100 feet long. At the back of the store was a 
warehouse for goods to resupply shelves, and for large items 
like 100# sacks of flour and sugar. The warehouse items were 
on the upper level, and the basement underneath housed the 
coal-burning furnace and a generator for producing acetylene 
gas for lighting before the age of electricity arrived in 
Pisek. 

Dad could not have found another business deal which suited 
him as well had he looked far and wide. His brother-in-law 
was there to teach him the ropes, and business dealings with 
most customers could be carried out in Czech. The work was· 
within his physical capabilities. On top of that, several of 
the families were from Spillville, so it was like back home. 
A majority of the Pisek population as well as folks in the 
neighboring townships were Czech descent and Catholic. Dad fit 
right in. 

In 1910 the most important event for Dad, and certainly for 
us kids, is that he married my mother, Mary Zidon, after a 
whirlwind courtship. They were married 5 weeks after they 
met. Obviously love at first sight. What may have speeded 
things along was the approach of winter, since the wedding 
date was November 15th. The Zidons lived some 6 miles SE of 
Pisek. Riding out in a buggy or sleigh in the middle of 
winter could be enough to cool a romance, so Mother quickly 
said yes. 

It's unfortunate that we have only few bits of information 
regarding the Zidon family history. Mother was born in 1885, 
and the family emigrated from Bohemia to North Dakota in 
1889. I recall Mother commenting that when they made the 
train trip to ND someone who learned their destination 
suggested that it's too cold there, and that they should 
keep going all the way to the West coast. 

Previously I referred to the Pisek 100th Anniversary book as 
a source of historical information. In addition I was 
fortunate in having Doug Gage, who married my niece Diane, 
provide me with a copy of the 1910 census of Pisek and 

Rushford township, where Pisek is located. 
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From this source I counted 315 residents of pisek, and a 
total of 581 in Rushford township. A township is 6X6 miles 
in area. The other item of interest from the 1910 censbs is 
that it shows Dad, age 31, as a border in the home of 
W.F.Lovcik, age 41, and wife Mary, age 36. The Lovcik kids 
at the time are also listed, except for their oldest 
daughter Angela. I mentioned this omission to Angela's son, 
John Schnedar, who provided the explanation that she was a 
high school student in Grand Forks at that time. 

From this 1910 census I tried to estimate the population 
numbers that did business with the store. In addition to the 
Rushford customers there were farm families in Prairie 
center to the east, and Eden township to the south who would 
logically have traded in Pisek, based on alternative 
distances to the villages of Vesleyville and Conway. My 
estimate is that the total for the three townships was 700 
customers for the Pisek stores. 

This number may not seem impressive as compared with today's 
hordes of shoppers, but an important difference is that 
these were pretty much captive customers. This was before 
the proliferation of Model T Fords and mailorder 
competition, so the store could make a decent profit on each 
sale. The best indication that Dad was doing well at the 
time is that he and Mother moved into their own horne right 
after their wedding. They bought this house for $1200 1 most 
likely cash. Frank, Mary, Clement, and Helen were born in 
this house. 

The prosperity of the Pisek merchants was mainly dependent 
on the wheat crop and its price. Wheat was the primary cash 
crop, although barley, oats, and flax could also contribute. 
Large quantities of barley and oats were grown as feedstock 
for animals, primarily horses. Horses were the main power 
supply for field operations. 

In the wheat growing business it's usually easier to raise a 
good crop than to get a good price for it. So price is all 
important, and I looked up the U.S. Dept.of Commerce historical 
data for wheat prices received by farmers in 1910 to 1919, 

Year $/bu. Year $/bu. 
1910 0.91 1915 0.96 

11 .87 16 1.43 
12 .81 17 2.05 
13 .79 18 2.05 
14 .98 19 2.16 

Since these vlere WWI years, and European agricul ture was in 
shambles, it's easy to understand the demand for wheat from 
the USA. Farmers in ND were probably as prosperous as 
they've ever been, before or since. At a price approaching 
$1 per bushel of wheat farmers could make a profit if the 
crop was good. Doubling of price meant more than doubled 
profit for the farmer who wasn't buying more land. 
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The prosperity of the farmers was reflected in the fortunes 
of the store. An indication of how good the times were is 
that Dad was able to make his first investment in farmland. 
In 1917 he bought 320 acres in western Walsh county for 
$11,200, with about one-half of the price in cash. The 
seller was Clinton Lord of Park River. With hindsight it's 
apparent that this was an inflated price, but this is an 
indication of just how profitable wheat farming had become. 
This land became known in our family as the Howard farm, 
since he was the tenant. 

Another indicator of the store's prosperity was that Dad was 
able to buy a newer and larger house. This purchase was made 
sometime before February, 1919, since Margaret was born in 
the new house. The purchase price was $2000. 

When Dad bought the second house he was just 10 years into 
his store partnership. In that brief period he became a 
business man of substantial means, with a family of 5 ]<ids. 
I doubt he ever imagined that success would corne that soon. 
That he would have paid off his store purchase debt, and 
would own two houses. The first house was not sold until in 
1920. And that he would be in a position to own farm income 
property 

1920 - 1929 
WWI, which caused grain production to decline in Europe, had 
encouraged farmers in the Americas and Australia to expand 
production. When European agriculture got back to prewar 
levels in the 1920 ' s, surpluses accumulated. The European 
countries then erected trade barriers to protect their 
farmers, which was a blow to foreign farmers who had 
invested in high priced land and equipment. Farmers in the 
USA were now using tractors in increasing numbers, which 
meant that efficiency was improved, and they could farm more 
acreage. Also the land required to grow feed grains for 
horses could be used for cash crops, mainly wheat. The 
impact of these factors is best shown by the trend of 
declining wheat prices in the decade of the Twenties. 

Year $/bu. Year $/bu. 
1920 1. 83 1925 1.44 

21 1. 03 26 1. 22 
22 .97 27 1.19 
23 .93 28 1.00 
24 1. 25 29 1.04 

Several farmers in the Pisek area were financially 
overextended, and they borrowed money from the store. These 
were unsecured loans, about a dozen in number, and totalling 
some $6000. How these debts were resolved I have no clue, 
but I suspect that these were the basis for some of Dad's 
and W.F's land acquisitions. In 1923 Dad purchased 160 acres 
from James Vavrosky for $7050. There was an additional 
purchase 160 adjoining acres for which I have no record.This 
land was known as the Schanilec farm, as per tenant. 
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since the store had money to lend, this is the best 
indication that times were still good. Another indicator is 
that Dad bought his first car, a 1921 Scripps-Booth. This 
was an impressive car for the time, since it had a 
self-starter and was a larger car than the Model T Ford 
which was seen in increasing numbers_ 

The Model T Ford, which was born in 1908, had a major impact 
on the farming world. When it first came out the price was 
$950. By 1927 over 15 million were sold in the USAf and the 
price had dropped to $290. Farmers bought them not only for 
price. They were also reliable for the times, and owners 
could do their own maintenance work. With this mobility, 
farmers were no longer captive customers of the local 
merchants. At least when the roads were passable, which meant 
about 6 months of the year around Pisek. 

The automobile was just one factor in the changing fortunes 
of the village merchant. A bigger factor was the growing 
popularity of mail-order shopping from companies like Sears 
Roebuck and Montgomery Ward. Farmers could receive their 
catalogs through the mail, place their orders, and receive 
their purchases without leaving the farm. The selection of 
products and prices could not be matched by the local 
merchants. What contributed to making the mail-order outfits 
such overwhelming competitors was the favorable treatment 
they received from the U.S. Postal Service. Catalogs were 
sent at special low rates since they were classified as 
educational material. R.F.D. - Rural Free Delivery - meant 
that farmers did not pay the costs of mail delivery from the 
Post Office to the farm. Parcel post meant that larger 
packages could be delivered by the mail carrier. 

The impact of mail-order competition was that farmers would 
buy items from the store when there was an urgent need. But 
with money tight, they would order from Sears and wait for 
the mailman to come by. Dad told a story relative to mail 
order competition which went something like this. A customer 
was about to buy a pair of shoes in the store when he 
learned that the price was $3. He complained to the merchant 
that he could buy the same shoe for $2. The merchant said 
he'd sell the shoes to him for $2, and the deal was closed. 
The merchant then put the shoes back on the shelf. The 
customer complained that he needed the shoes now, abut the 
merchant said come back in 2 weeks, and they'll be yours. 

In spite of the competition, the store did well enough that 
Dad and W.F. were able to buy more land. My information 
shows that they purchased 160 acres from Matt Vavrosky in 
1929. 'rhis is one-half of what is known as the Greicar farm, 
but I don't have the records for the additional purchase. I 
believe that they made an additional purchase of 320 acres, 
and what was a joint holding of 640 acres was divided, with 
Dad getting the 320 acres SE of Pisek, and W.F getting the 
NE 320. 
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One last business item regarding the Twenties is that Dad 
got rid of the Scripps-Booth and bought a 1929 Chevy. The 
price was $600. for a nearly new car. 

And a final note is that both Grandma and Grandpa Cervenka 
died in 1928. She was 86 and he was 84. 

1930 - 1939 
My analysis says that in 1930 Dad was overinvested in land 
and low on cash. The Pisek bank failure wiped out his 
account. Then there were the unsecured loans that were not 
made good. These losses in addition to the investments in 
land made for a very tight situation all through the 
Thirties. Dad now owned 960 acres of farmland (l~ sq.mi.), 
half interest in the store, and a house. The house property 
included a barn, shed, and outhouse. In addition there was a 
large garden located about two blocks from the house. The 
problem with these assets was that they were not large cash 
generators during the Depression years. The farmland that he 
bought for $35 per acre during the WWI boom years was 
probably worth no more than $10. The land purchased later in 
the Twenties suffered similar deflation. 

The Depression was a disaster for farmers, which is easily 
shown by what happened to wheat prices. The last two years 
of the Hoover administration were particularly bad, and 
farmers voted overwhelmingly for Franklin D. Roosevelt. FDR' 
instituted New Deal programs which for the farmers meant the 
Agricultural Adjustment Act - AAA. This program paid farmers 
to limit their wheat acreage, thereby reducing production 
and raising prices. This worked, but not to the extent that 
the politicians hoped. It didn't take long for farmers to 
figure out that they should idle their worst land and plant 
the baest in wheat. 

Year $/bu. Year $/bu. 
1930 0.67 1935 0.83 

31 .39 36 1.02 
32 .38 37 .96 
33 .74 38 .56 
34 .83 39 .69 

The plight of the farmers was felt immediately in the store. 
Not only in reduced sales, but also in customers aSking for 
credit to make purchases. Dad was generally accommodating, 
and this was another cash-flow problem since the wholesalers 
that he dealt with demanded cash. 

One advantage that the store had was that employee costs 
were low. There were 7 Lovcik and 7 Cervenka kids with a 
wide enough age spectrum that through the entire time period 
from 1909 to 1939 there were cousins available for clerking 
and other jobs. For the first two decades the Lovciks were 
the main work force. In the Thirties Gerald, who was the 
youngest, represented the Lovciks, but he was outnumbered by 
the Cervenkas. 
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Working at the store was something that we accepted as being 
expected of us. I felt grownup when given the responsibility 
for opening up the store and being in charge until Dad 
showed up. And I looked upon the freight hauling jobs as fun 
and a way to build up muscles. We were never paid for the 
work, at least not in cash. But one of the fringe benefits 
was sampling candies and cookies. Dad indulged also, which 
made it a fringe benefit and not theft. 

On the subject of theft, the store had very little if any 
problem with shoplifting. Also, I don't recall a single 
instance of employees having a hand in the till. We handled 
cash all day, and none of it stuck to our hands. The reason 
was Dad's example, where he was at least as honest with cash 
as Abe Lincoln. This is a good illustration of Dad's sermon 
from his memoirs, that we teach our kids by example. 

I worked part-time in the store throughout my high school 
days, and full-time for two years after graduation in 1937. 
As a full-time worker I got Social Security coverage, and I 
was credited with $15 permonth. I never saw this in cash, 
except probably when I went to college. 

There was a particularly busy time for the store on Friday 
afternoons during Lent since many farmers came to town for 
church service - Stations of the Cross. While in high school 
I had permission to skip afternoon classes so that I could· 
help out in the store with cream testing, egg candling, 
clerking, etc. 

Operating costs in keeping the store open consisted mainly 
of coal and electric bills. Bituminous coal was burned in 
the furnace and cost about $6 per ton. Electricity cost a 
lot per kw., probably as much or more than today. So the 
lighting was dim by today's standards. The air temperature 
in the store was also kept low, which didn't seem low if you 
came in from a sub-zero outdoor temperature. But for the 
clerks in the store it was cold, so there was a coal-burning 
stove to warm the help. This stove burned anthracite coal 
since bituminous coal would soot up the stovepipe, and 
burning soot in the pipe could lead to a disastrous fire. 

Probably the biggest cost to operations of the store was 
that a large inventory of clothing, shoes, and drygoods was 
stocked, and these items moved slowly. So a lot of money was 
tied up, and some percentage of the stack never sold. 

To cope with the problem of low cash flow Dad kept a tight 
lid on family expenditures. There were two words that we 
heard again and again. Setrit, which means save, and 
zbytecni, which means unnecessary. Things that we kids 
considered necessities, such as a bicycle or a radio, were 
labelled zbytecni. The necessities were provided, but in the 
most economical manner possible. 
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We didn't have some of the major expenses that confront 
present day households. Home mortgage payments today take a 
huge part of family income, yet we had no mortgage. We did 
have real-estate taxes and possibly fire insurance payments. 
Heating and lighting bills were the major expenses. Heat was 
provided with a lignite coal burning furnace which sent warm 
air directly into the parlor via a grate in the floor. 
Lignite is a low heating value coal which came in large 
chunks and was about as hard to get burning as stone. So 
bituminous coal was used as a starter. Lignite cost $3 per 
ton, and I would guess that we got by with about 10 tons. 

Our food costs were kept low by having our own cows and 
chickens, plus a large garden. Also Dad bought meat in large 
volume in the Fall, and we had a side of beef or pork in the 
deep freeze - our porch - for winter's eating. I remember 
pork costing 10¢ per lb. Similarly we got our potatoes by 
the truck load, and stored them in a basement bin. Potatoes 
were about 50¢ per bushel, or about 1¢ per lb. 

Clothing costs for a big family of active kids must have 
seemed high to Dad, even though he paid wholesale prices. We 
boys wore bib overalls most of the time, summer and winter. 
Long handled underwear was worn day and night in the winter. 
During summer months we went barefoot, except when we played 
ball games behind the schoolhouse. The janitor dumped 
furnace cinders on our playground, so sneakers were needed 
by the tenderfoot. Sneakers were about 50¢ a pair, and 
lasted a summer. One cost-saving technique which Dad had was 
to put heels and half-soles on leather shoes. He had the 
shoe anvils or whatever they're called that fit inside the 
shoe when the soles and heels are nailed on. 

We had minimal transportation costs since we could walk 
anywhere in Pisek. Our 1929 Chevy lasted through the 
Thirties. We also had a 1926 Chevy pickup which the local 
garageman sold to Dad for $35, and which we used for hauling 
freight. As far as I know, Dad had no car insurance. 
Gasoline cost 15¢ per gallon. Fords remained a popular car 
with farmers. The model A Ford was introduced in 1927, and 
the VB in 1932. Fords were tough and good starters in cold 
weather. Plymouths were a distant third in popularity behind 
Ford and Chevy. 

The '29 Chevy was used mainly for trips to the farms and 
occasionally for visits to relatives. Trips were quite 
short and rarely for joyriding purpose. But we did get to 
go to dances in neighboring towns. The longest trip I 
remember us taking was to Fargo, about 150 miles, when Helen 
was there in nurse's training. 

Medical costs were not the potential terror that confronts 
families these days. The general attitude was that you 
didn't go to see a doctor unless it was absolutely 
essential. 
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There was no such thing as an annual checkup. Old 
folks were taken care of by the younger rather than being 
sent to a hospital or old folks horne. 

There may be an important message from the medical histories 
of my grandparents. They all lived to an old age without any 
prolonged illness, and were active almost to the end. 
Grandma Zioon was baking bread when she died at 92. The 
average age of the 4 grandparents was 87. They had few of 
our present day hangups about diet. Their diet was the meat 
and potato variety. Pork rather than chicken, because 
chicken brought more per pound. Fresh pork in the winter and 
salt pork in the summer. Pork fat for cooking. Sauerkraut, 
which is heavy in salt, by the barrel. Potato dumplings, 
gravy, fresh pork, and sauerkraut. Great stuff, and good for 
you as well!! 

Our family was in good health throughout the Thirties. I 
don't recall anyone being hospitalized. There were visits to 
the dentist in Park River, and Grandpa Zidon used to comment 
that didn't know why our family went to the dentist since 
he had a pair of pliers for pulling teeth, and knew how to 
use them. Dad made trips to Drayton, ND for treatment for 
his ulcers. No surgery was involved. 

My major doctoring experience came when I fractured a bone 
in my elbow. We kids were jumping from a swing into a pile 
of hay when it happened. I jumped over the hay and landed on 
hard ground, and extending the arm to break the fall caused 
the fracture. This required a trip to Dr. Irvine's office in 
Park River. The arm was X-rayed, I was given a general 
anesthetic, and the arm was set in a cast. After a month or 
so the cast was removed, and the bill was $25. Dad said he'd 
have the money as soon as he sold some flax. 

As far as medical costs, including dentistry, are concerned 
we were most fortunate. We didn't have health insurance 
premiums to pay, and mY'guess is that the total family bill 
for the Thirties was no more than $1000. 

Education costs were never brought up in family discussions, 
so it hadn't occurred to me to guess what the Pisek school 
system might have cost. It was a tax-supported school, with 
most of the funding coming from real estate taxes. Since Dad 
owned considerable real estate, he would have been a big 
contributor. 

To make an educated guess at school costs, I have to recall 
the Pisek setup as best I can. Our school was located about a 
block from home, so I can't make extravagant claims about 
the hardships of walking to school through blizzards. But 
there were plenty of blizzards which drifted the roads, and 
on some of the worst days farm kids would be brought to 
school with horse and sleigh. The snow was packed hard 
enough so that horse and sleigh rode right over the top of 
the snowbanks-
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Our school building had 4 classrooms, two for grades 1 thru 
6, one for grades 7 and 8, and one for grades 9 thru 12. 
Class size was six to eight kids per class, so the 
enrollment for the entire school was about 80. There was one 
teacher per classroom, and possibly two for high school, 
with one of the teachers acting as Principal. We also had a 
janitor who kept the place clean and heated. 

During the Thirties the Pisek teachers may have earned $50 
a month, possibly more, but I doubt it was double that much. 
Using the lower figure, the staff cost, teachers and 
janitor, would come to less than $3000 for the 9 month 
school term. Additional costs for heating, lighting, books, 
and supplies could have brought the total to $4000. So with 
80 students, the cost for one year of schooling was $50 per. 
Using the upper figure for teacher's salaries would still 
mean less than $100 per child year. Present costs in 
California exceed $4000. 

One of the strategies for keeping Pisek school costs down 
was to hire Catholic nuns to do the teaching. They were 
competent but far removed from worldly things. One incident 
I recall was one of the Sisters looking over a list of 
movies that schools with projection equipment could show. 
She thought that the Popeye movie would be good, on the 
basis that anything with a Pope in it has to be good. We 
never did see the movies, since the school didn't own a 
projector. Had there been many non-Catholics in Pisek, it's 
doubtful that nuns would have been hired to teach, even if 
they were cost effective. 

I have to admit that schoolwork wasn't much of a challenge. 
We could do most of our assignments right there in school 
since there were free periods for one class while the 
teacher was occupied with the others. When I was in the 7th 
grade I was curious to see what the 8th graders were doing, 
so I'd listen in and take their tests. Since I was doing as 
well as the 8th graders, the teacher decided that I belonged 
with them. This meant that I only put in 11 years in the 
Pisek schaal system, and the school owes me a rebate. I 
should mention that the 7th/8th grade teacher was my cousin, 
Nellie Lovcik, which didn't hurt my cause in skipping a 
grade. 

One reason that schoolwork was easy for me was that I had a 
very good home support situation. There was always an older 
sister to help me if I had a homework problem. And we 
younger kids had few problems with the English language 
since Frank had made the difficult transition from Czech for 
the rest of us. Frank did his best to see that we were 
grammatically correct. If we made a mistake he'd let us know 
with the question - Don't you know the Kingls English? To 
which I once said - sure, so's the Queen. This gave Frank 
pause for a few minutes, and I felt elated that I had a 
snappy comeback, even if it wasn't original with me. 
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About the only confusion I remember having with English was 
where a word can have more than one meaning. For example, I 
puzzled over the printing on packing crates in the store 
which read Store in a Cool Dry Place. The word store meant 
only one thing at the time - our store. Why did it have to 
be in a cool dry place. 

During the Thirties we kids didn't have distractions like TV 
and video games to compete with our own games. Whatever we 
decided on had to be done with minimal cost. Baseball is a 
good example since we could have a ball game with 6 kids and 
10 cents worth of equipment. Our games were played in back 
of the schoolhouse with the brick wall as a backstop. This 
eliminated the need for a catcher, so each side had a 
pitcher and two fielders. The 10 cents was for a rubber 
ball. Bats carne free from the Pisek men's team when they 
cracked one and we taped it up. To us it was good as new. 

I found out many years later that we played the same sort of 
game as our contemporaries in New York played on the 
streets, where the sewer covers were horne plate. They called 
it stickball, and the rubber ball was a Spaldeen (for 
Spaulding). Their bats were broom handles. They had no 
shortage of players as we had, but they had to dod cars on 
the street. Their best batters were known as 3 Sewer guys 
since they could hit the ball 3 sewer covers distance. 

Our ball games were excellent for developing batting skills. 
Each player got to bat frequently, and the combination of a 
lightweight ball which curved easily plus a short distance 
between pitcher and batter developed quick reaction times. 
As a result I had full confidence in being able to hit when 
I graduated to the Pisek men's team. 

I can't help but feel sorry for today's 8 year old boys who 
are equipped like big leaguers for Little League games. 
They're scared of being hit by a hard ball, and have to put 
up with parents yelling at them. That's assuming that they 
don't spend all the game on the bench since there are 
usually two kids for each position. Our games were played 
with absolutely no adult supervision, which meant that we 
made up our own games. Also that we could chew the real 
thing, cut plug tobacco. None of this kids stuff for us. So 
maybe there is an argument for some adult supervision. 

What may well have been the biggest factor in the Thirties 
cost-saving effort was that we kids didn't cause Dad any 
unduly large expenses. Imagine having three teenage boys 
driving your car years before they were licensed, and you 
didn't have car insurance. Yet that is what Dad got away 
with. We had no accidents or law infractions. Also we had no 
charges of vandalism against us, nor did we get any girls in 
trouble as it was called. The technical term is knockedup. 
Safe sex in those days meant complete abstinence. You 
weren't even supposed to think about it. 
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There were two important factors in keeping us on the 
straight and narrow path, the folks and the church. In a 
patriarchal family like ours was the father's word is the 
law, and he enforced his moral code by example. And if this 
failed by Dutky when we were small. Dutky is a wooden handle 
with leather thongs attached. 

The other factor, the Church, was an equally powerful 
infuence, with its emphasis on the wages of sin. A sin had 
to be washed away by confession to the priest, followed by 
Communion. There were two classes of sin, Venial and Mortal. 
The distinction between the two, as to just where a 
particular sin fell, was not clear. But there was great 
incentive to keep your transgressions in the small-time 
category. A Venial sin on your record meant that if you died 
before the sin was absolved, your soul went to Purgatory. 
From Purgatory your soul could eventually get to Heaven, but 
this was completely dependent on the prayers of your living 
friends and relatives. Dad mentions in his memoirs that when 
he would wake up in the middle of the night he had no 
problem getting back to sleep. He would simply start praying 
for the poor souls in Purgatory. Besides prayer they could 
also get help towards Heaven by lighting special candles and 
by having Mass said in their name. A donation for this 
service was expected. Mortal sins were something else. If you 
died with one on your record, your soul was doomed to Hell 
for eternity. 

The Catholic church was a most important part of my folks 
life. Nobody in the family missed Sunday church service as 
well as services on Holy Days. We didn't eat meat on 
Fridays, and we fasted during Lent. Usually this meant no 
candy. We went to Stations of the Cross during Lent, and 
every evening the family would say the Rosary. We went to 
Confession and Communion regularly. The girls sang in the 
choir, and the boys were Altar boys at a young age. 

Father Tomanek was the priest when I was 9 to 11 years old, 
and I remember enjoying serving as altar boy during his 
tenure. He was very energetic and didn't delay the Service 
completion. One incident I remember well was a St. Patrick's 
day Mass he conducted in Conway, which is about 5 miles 
south of Pisek. Conway didn't have its own priest and they 
had Irish parishioners, so Father Tomanek, Buddy Pavek and 
I as altar boys, my sister Mary and Alice Seidl plus 
two other choir girls, walked the railroad track to Conway 
because the roads were still snowbound. What was particularly 
interesting to me about church services in Conway was that 
the sermon and music lyrics were in English. In Pisek it was 
in Czech. The Mass was always in Latin of course, and we 
altar boys had to give responses in Latin that I didn't have 
the foggiest notion regarding meaning. But getting back to 
Conway services, I still remember the hymn they sang at 
funerals - Lead, Kindly Light. I was most impressed, and 

still remember the tune and words. 
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By contrast the next priest, Father Turek, was painfully 
deliberate, and wouldn't have dreamed of walking more than a 
few blocks. Also he gave long-winded sermons at High Mass, 
so we exercised the full extent of our religious freedom by 
opting for Low Mass whenever possible. As an altar boy I did 
my share of High Mass services. But there was one annual 
High Mass that we didn't want to miss. This was when Father 
Turek would read from the pulpit the financial contribution 
to the church of each family in the congregation. Names 
would be read off even if they made no contribution. This 
was in Czech of course, and the word for zero is nic, which 
rhymes with hits. We still get a chuckle out of Mike 
---- nic. I remember feeling proud when Dad's name was read 
off since he was a big contributor at $35 per year. 

So far lIve written nothing about the possibilitiBS of 
earning money during the Thirties. For kids in partricular 
there was essentially nothing to write about. No paper 
routes, no baby sitting, no snow shovelling jobs, such as 
the next generation had. I shOUld mention, however, that we 
did make a few coins collecting bottles. Soft drink bottles 
brought a penny, but the big money, a nickel, was made from 
whiSkey bottles. This was during the Prohibition days, 
before 1934. The bottles that we collected were flat in 
shape so they'd fit in a pocket, and were ~ and 1 pint size. 

Alcoholic bevera s could not be sold legally in the USA 
during Prohibition, but sales were legal in Canada, where 
Pisek's bootlegger got his supply. We kids learned where to 
look for empties. Behind the hardware store, garage, depot, 
and lumber yard. But the best places were around the ZCBJ 
and the KD halls after a dance. We collected the bottles and 
when we had a few weld sell them to Mr. Kostohris who lived 
across the street from the church. The problem was that we 
had to go past the Lovcik house, and we had to make sure 
that Aunt Mary didn't see what we were up to and tell Dad. 
So we hid the bottles under our shirts and when it was dusk 
we made the trip. We never got caught, and I don't think 
that what we were doing was that bad. But knowing Dad 1 s 
strong negative feelings about booze, he might not have seen 
it that way. 

One could buy a lot for a nickel back then. A 2 oz. Milky 
Way, a bottle of NeHi pop, a cone of icecream, a bag of Bull 
Durham. For a dime a 4 oz. Mr. Goodbar or a can of sardines. 
For a quarter a pound box of chocolate covered cherries. 

The only time of year when extra farm workers were needed 
was during the haying and harvest season. Uncle W.F. raised 
turkeys, but he was also inVOlved in other farming 
operations, so I worked for him occasionally. During the 
haying seas~n I worked with horses cutting and raking hay. I 
learned first-hand what Grandpa Cervenka put up with when 
following horses all day, especially when there was no wind 
to clear the air. I pitched hay, and W.F.did the stacking. 
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At the start of the grain harvest I ran the tractor and W.F 
the binder. The only reason I still remember this operation 
is that on a particularly bad day for mosquitoes W.F called 
a halt to the cutting in mid-afternoon. Normally the only 
thing that stops harvest work is rain. When the cutting was 
finished I worked at shocking, which is a simple operation 
of stacking the bundles on end so theyld dry sufficiently 
for threshing. I assume that I was paid something for this 
work, but I donlt remember the specifics. What I do remember 
is that shocking is hard on the fingertips, even when 
leather gloves are worn. 

When I was 17 I had my first threshing crew job. The Greicar 
crew was short a hand, and I was asked to substitute. Theirs 
was a big operation which required 20 men and a cooking crew 
of 4 women. The threshing equipment was hardly the latest 
technology, even for 1937. A steam engine supplied power for 
the threshing machine, or separator as it was called. A good 
term, since grain is separated from chaff. Steam engines 
were a rarity since most rigs had gasoline engine power 
supplies, and combines were being introduced. The Greicar 
engine was almost a museum piece, and in retrospect I feel 
very fortunate to have observed first-hand the operation of 
equipment that went back in time some 50 years. The only 
other application of steam power that I remember was on the 
railroad engines. 

The Greicar steam engine was an enormous piece of equipment 
which was tractor mounted, and could pull the threshing 
machine at a top speed of about 2 mph. Moves of any distance 
were made at night because of the time that a road would be 
blocked. A man with lantern walked ahead and one behind. For 
the threshing operation the steam engine power was shifted 
to a pulley, and connection to the thresher was via a large 
leather belt. Straw from the thresher was burned to generate 
steam. A water wagon accompanied the steam engine at all 
times. 

Once the steam engine was up and running and the belt to the 
thresher was attached, this was called Belt Time. We were 
paid on the basis of this time, and I believe that the 
customer whose grain was being threshed was charged on this 
basis. In my case, I was paid 30 cents per hour - Belt Time. 
Most of the workers were paid at that rate, but the engineer 
who was in charge of the steam engine made $1 per. 

The threshing operation required 10 horse-drawn wagons which 
hauled the bundles from the field to the thresher. Two 
wagons were unload simultaneously, with 4 men pitching 
bundles at top speed into the separator. Straw from the 
thresher was diverted to a wagon which hauled the straw to 
the engine burner. A fireman fed the burner. Another man was 
in charge of the separator. Pitching bundles seems simple at 
first. They're not that heavy, but putting in a 12 hour day 
is something else. 
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There were two memorable things for me regarding the 
threshing experience. One was the food, and the other the 
living accommodations. I wasn't aware just how much food waS 
required to supply the energy used in pitching bUndles all 
day. At home I would have a bowl of cereal or oatmeal for 
breakfast. My first day on the job I was shown the breakfast 
that awaited in the cookshack. The ladies had fixed bacon, 
ham, sausage, fried eggs, fried potatoes, bread, rolls . , 
cake, ple, and coffee. I couldn't begin to do justice the 
first day, but by mid-morning I wished I had. Luckily the 
ladies came out to the field with sandwiches beforE lunch. 
We ate 5 times a day. 

Living accommodations were something else. About a dozen of 
us slept in a large tent at the Greicar farm. We had a 
washbasin to wash our hands and face. Otherwise, no showers, 
toothbrushing, or change of clothes.for a week, and the week 
included Saturday. On Saturday night I came home, bathed, 
and got clean clothes whether I needed to or not. 

I was so tired after working all day that I didn't mind the 
smell in the tent since I fell asleep immediately. Sleeping 
outside the tent was impossible because of mosquitoes, but 
they didn't bother us in the tent, even with the tent flap 
open. They knew better. We may have developed the most 
effective repellent and didn't realize it. 

The threshing operation serviced 6 or so farms, inCluding 
Dad's, and it took place over a 6 week period, starting in 
mid-July. The first grain to be threshed was usually barley, 
and the last was flax. My earnings from this were about $100 
to $120. 

I had previously mentioned that Dad did his best to 
encourage his sons to take up farming. This was one reason 
he accumulated so much land, but in my case I had little 
interest in taking him up on it. I had no clear idea as to 
what I wanted to do, but with Frank's example, the field of 
engineering sounded interesting. It seemed to fit in with my 
favorite subjects of math and science in school. In August 
of 1939 Dad asked if I wanted to attend the Univ. of W.Dak., 
and if I did, what would I take. I said yes, and 
engineering. So that was the extent of my career counseling. 
Dad and I made the trip to Grand Forks, got me registered, 
and found a place for me to stay. The dorms were filled by 
this time, so I stayed in a private home the first year. 

I got out of high school two years before enrolling at UND, 
an~ I was unprepared for the shock of full-time stUdy that 
engineering school required. Not only was I rusty after a 
two year vacation from studies, but I had never had to study 
efficiently before. Somehow I made it through the first 
semester, and things were easier after that. The basic cost 
of a year at UND - tuition, fees, books, room, and board was 
about $400. 



22 

And so the Thirties ended on a positive note for me. I had 
tal<en my first step towards what was to be my life's work. 

Investigating my roots so that I could make more sense out 
of my memories of the Thirties turned out to be as 
beneficial for me as for anyone who may read this. I got to 
appreciate what my grandparents and my parents went through 
to survive and prosper. In addition I got to appreciate the 
help they got from their relatives. When my grandparents 
needed help to get started in farming, the Vavroskys were 
there for them. Dad was helped through his long recovery and 
in buying into the store business by his parents. Then there 
were the Lovciks who made possible Dad's prospering in the 
business world. All of this contributed, but mainly it was 
Dad's unrelenting adherence to the disciplines of hard work, 
thrift, and investment which prepared him for Survival in 
the Thirties. 




